

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 27, 2022
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, December 27, 2022 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Commissioner Cody Roush was absent for the first eight minutes of the meeting, arriving at 5:40 pm.  Also present were Attorney Dave Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:32 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of December 13, 2022 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Summers, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  Auditor Michelle Norris informed the Commissioners the payroll will be off within a few dollars due to end of the year balancing with the salary and wage ordinance.
RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES

EMA Director, Monty Wolf, stated EMA assisted Shoals Volunteer Fire Department with extinguishing a fire this week in Shoals.  Deputy Director, Andy Ringwald, stated the two ambulances housed in the EMA building were moved to the front bays instead of in the back.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the lowest level of snow advisory is still in effect until the ice is off the County Roads.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated he has been talking to RTC about internet service in the building.  

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene stated a deputy was involved in an accident in the 2021 Ford truck owned by the County.  The deputy has minor injuries.  Another deputy was bit by a dog while on a call today.  These incidents have resulted in two workers compensation claims to be opened for the County this week.  There are currently 70 inmates in the jail, with 40 of those being from Vigo County and three are Department of Corrections.  
The Sheriff has requested a body shop come over and give an estimate on the 2021 truck.  The body shop has believes the truck is totaled, but will prepare an official estimate.  All the air bags were deployed and it appears the frame is bent.  Sheriff Greene stated it was not one of the trucks planned to be traded in when the new trucks are available.  Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners if they would like to him to look into ordering a F250 to replace the truck.  The 150 trucks ordered 6 months ago still do not have a build date and it will be September 2023 before an order can be placed for another F150.  The F250 order window is currently open, but Sheriff Greene believes it will not be for much longer.  The Commissioners stated if the F250 order window is still open, Sheriff Greene can pursue ordering the F250 as a replacement.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES, CCMG 2023, & HIGHWAY PHONE SERVICE
Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, stated the department has been busy plowing snow.  He has been working on the 2023 Community Crossing Matching Grant.  Brian Fleck, Engineer with USI, was in attendance to speak to the Commissioners regarding the proposed use of the grant funds and to give the range of estimates on the costs of each proposed road.  President George asked when a decision had to be made regarding which proposals were chosen.  Mr. Fleck stated the call window opens on January 3rd and he recommends at the January 10th Commissioner meeting the final estimates and commitment letter be signed by the Commissioners.  Mr. Fleck reviewed the proposal packet with the Commissioners.  The Commissioners will review the packet and have a determination at the next meeting.
Superintendent Seals stated he and Highway Clerk, Theresa Ray, have been speaking to RTC regarding a new internet-based phone system at the Highway Department.  The first quote is for purchase of the phones and for monthly charges.  The monthly charge with RTC will be $115 plus taxes and fees.  The current charge with Indiana Telephone Network is almost $300 per month.  The second quote is for running new phone lines, if needed.  A two-year contract would be required with RTC.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve RTC one-time charge for purchasing phone service in the amount of $1131.29 with a possibility of $539 needed to run new phone lines, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Attorney Lett stated there is no update regarding bridge #44.  Attorney Lett and Highway Superintendent Seals are still working on a pull off or path to Green Cemetery.  Superintendent Seals stated a mower is still down.  There is an issue with a Gradall and Superintendent Seals is speaking to Southeastern about the problem.  There is one truck having issues tonight and will be checked in the morning.  
Taxpayer Mary Smith inquired about the standing water on the road on Quackenbush Road, which she had brought to the Commissioners and Superintendent Seals months ago.  Superintendent Seals stated he has not forgot her issue and has put gravel on the area, which is being washed away.  It has been discussed putting concrete on the area due to the amount of gravel that has already been put in the area.  

Superintendent Seals wanted to thank the members of the department that came in over the holiday and plowed the roads.   

ATTORNEY UPDATES

Attorney David Lett presented to the Commissioners copies of the proposed interlocal agreement and resolution regarding the land bank that SIDC is creating.  Attorney Lett recommends the Commissioners read the agreement and then approve those things at the next meeting.  The land bank will take control of dilapidated properties and then do work to redevelop those properties, making them more useful and back on the tax roll.  Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners will need to nominate someone to serve on the board for the land bank, if the County were to participate.  


The Commissioners stated they were told in a previous meeting the cost would be $5,000 per year for two years.  After two years the cost would be reassessed.  President George would like to know more of the benefits to Martin County.  The Commissioners would like to speak with Greg Jones from SIDC again about the project.  Attorney Lett will make a call and invite him to the January 10th meeting.  


Attorney Lett reminded the Commissioners that appointments need to be made at the next Commissioners’ meeting.  

FINANCIAL SOLUTIONS GROUP CONTRACT

Auditor Norris presented the 2023 contract for the financial advisor, Financial Solutions Group, to the Commissioners.  The Council approved the contract for FSG in the last meeting.  Auditor Norris stated the contract has not changed from the previous contract.  The contract would not exceed $25,000 to be billed at an hourly rate based on the employee being utilized.  President George pointed out the contract states a 30-day written notice needs to be given to end the contract.   Commissioners Roush stated he watched the Council meeting where FSG was discussed and is not willing to approve the contract at this point.  Commissioner Roush feels like it is the new Council’s job to decide is a financial advisor is needed.  The 2022 contract was not approved until February.  Commissioner Summers is in agreement and would like to table the issue.  
AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated it was on the agenda to talk about updating the employee handbook.  She stated she would like to table that until next meeting so that the Commissioners and Attorney Lett have time to review the changes.  

Auditor Norris stated a letter was received from the Town of Shoals thanking the Commissioners for the contribution of $152,000 of ARPA funds for the Waste Water Improvement Project.  Confirmation was also sent showing the funds were used for the intended project.  Auditor Norris will keep the documentation for the ARPA records.


A letter was received from the Martin County Chamber of Commerce asking the County to become a member in 2023.  Auditor Norris stated the County was a member in 2021 but was not a member in 2022.  After discussion it was decided it was overlooked or the mailer for membership was not received.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to join the Martin County Chamber of Commerce for 2023, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Auditor Norris gave the Commissioners the updated ARPA spreadsheet and totals.  The balance left in the ARPA fund is currently $457,423.
COURT BANK ACCOUNT


Auditor Norris was contacted by Kayla McNeely, Administrative Assistant for the Martin County Circuit Court and Probation, to add signers to the Court’s bank account.  Judge Elect, Isha Wright-Ryan and the new Chief Probation Officer, Stephanie Helton, need to be added to the Old National Bank account for the Court.  Judge Lynn Ellis and former Chief Probation Officer Alecia Wagner need to be removed from the account.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the adding Judge Isha Wright-Ryan and Chief Probation Officer Stephanie Helton to the Old National Court account and to remove Judge Lynn Ellis and Alecia Wagner effective January 1st, 2023, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
VETERAN’S SERVICE REPORT


President George read the Veteran’s Service Report given by Linda Evans-Dillion, the Veteran Service Officer.  In November there were three total trips, one to Scottsburg and two to Indianapolis, with two veterans taken.  There were twenty-five telephone calls and assisted five veterans.  

RECOGNITION OF OUTGOING OFFICIALS AND EMPLOYEE


President George stated he would like to recognize the outgoing officials and employee leaving service as of December 31st.  The Commissioners would like to say thank you for all these people have done for the County: The Honorable Judge Lynne Ellis, Gerald Montgomery, Barb McFeaters, Randy Wininger, Jim “Buck” Stiles, and Sheri Bowling.  The Secretary at Soil and Water, Teresa Harder, is also retiring at the end of the year.  The Commissioners would like to say thank you to those that have been with the County and done so much for Martin County over several years.
The Courthouse will be closed Friday December 30th in observance of New Year’s Eve and Monday January 2nd in observance of New Year’s Day.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:29 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, January 10, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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